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Office of Labor Relations Staff Report
Memorandum of Agreement
Between
King County 
And
King County Juvenile Detention Guild
(297/Q5)


SUBJECT: The proposed Ordinance would approve and adopt a Memorandum of Agreement between King County and the King County Juvenile Detention Guild (KCJDG) bargaining unit, representing approximately seventy-four (74) employees in the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD), providing for their wages, hours and other terms and conditions of employment, and establishing the effective date of said agreement.

	CBA Description:
	King County and KCJDG representing Detention Officers in DAJD [297/Q5]

	County Spokesperson:
	Andre Chevalier, Senior Labor Relations Negotiator, Office of Labor Relations

	Union Spokesperson:
	Jason Smith, President, KCJDG
Ryan Lufkin, Legal Advisor to KCJDG




UNIT OVERVIEW:  The KCJDG bargaining unit includes approximately seventy-four (74) currently active Juvenile Detention Officers, Project/Program Managers, and Recreation Coordinator who work at the Children and Family Justice Center operated by DAJD.  

BARGAINING HISTORY:
King County (the County) and the King County Juvenile Detention Guild (the Juvenile Guild) are parties to a collective bargaining agreement (CBA) effective October 15, 2022, through December 31, 2024.  The parties have been bargaining a Memorandum of Agreement since July 2022 related to staffing challenges at CFJC.  

SUMMARY OF KEY CHANGES:

1. Memorandum of Agreement Term: October 15, 2022, through and including December 31, 2024.
2. Compensation Changes:
i. Additional General Wages Increases (GWI):  
a. 2023 – additional 1% (total 4%)
b. 2024 – additional 1% (total 4%)

ii. In 2022, a $3,500 “Staffing Agreement Incentive” retention payment will be paid to each non-probationary employee that is actively employed on December 1, 2022. New hire probationary staff will also be eligible for this $3,500 incentive when they pass probation, in addition to hiring incentives that range between $7,500 and $15,000 based on experience, and a (3) year employment commitment.

iii. In 2023, a $4,000 “Retention Incentive” will be paid to non-probationary employees that continue employment between January 1, 2023, and December 1, 2023. 

iv. Enhanced overtime incentive (2x) rather than (1.5x) will be provided to JDOs that voluntarily work an overtime assignment.

v. Financial incentive of up to $7,000 for long term JDO staff with legacy 5/4 work schedules (72-hour biweekly work hours) to transition to the standard eighty (80) hour biweekly work hours.  
	
Additional non-monetary Changes:
vi. Addendum regarding “Detention Supervisor Staffing Support” provides for a shared understanding that JDO supervisors may provide backup staffing support to JDOs.

vii. Modification to Article 16: Temporary Employees provides for more flexible hiring and use of short-term temporary and term-limited temporary security staff at CFJC.


FISCAL IMPACT:

The fiscal impact of the Agreement is detailed in the Executive’s Fiscal Note for the proposed ordinance.


ATTACHMENTS:

1.	Proposed Ordinance (and its attachments)
2.	Transmittal Letter
3.	Fiscal Note for 297U0622
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